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LGBT50 is a project for the Hull 2017 programme that has been something I’ve wanted to do from the very beginning. Not only is it significant because of the date we wanted to mark, I feel it is important to recognise that, beyond Pride, moments of civic ownership of public space for the LGBT community are rare. Moments and projects that allow the community to speak to each other outside of a nightclub, across all ages and genders, to tell each other stories from a variety of experiences and be creative in doing so. As LGBT people have always done so, most often in private or in secreted clubs and spaces they have made for themselves. I hope what we have done with LGBT 50 has helped the community to mix together more but also offered them a moment to own this city, a place they call home.
On this day in 1967, An Act of Parliament was passed decriminalising homosexual acts in private between two men over the age of 21 in England and Wales, excluding the armed forces and merchant navy. It wasn’t until 1980 that a similar act was passed in Scotland, and 1982 in Northern Ireland. While we recognise this moment as a significant milestone in the LGBT equality movement it also needs to be recognised that it wasn’t necessarily the greatest act of equality and freedom but a step in an on-going struggle for LGBT rights. The act itself still didn’t prevent the possible prosecution of homosexuals but offered a partial decriminalisation. The Home Secretary, Roy Jenkins, at the time stated ‘those who suffer from this disability carry a great weight of shame all their lives.’ There was and is still a lot more to do to combat homophobia and fight for LGBT rights.
Over 70 countries around the world continue to criminalise homosexuality, some with the death penalty. LGBT rights vary greatly across many more countries worldwide. In recent years, I think everyone is aware of Chechnya’s attempts to ‘cleanse’ its population of homosexuals; of Russia’s attempts to ban, as they put it, the ‘promotion’ of homosexuality in media; and the public beatings of young gay men in countries around the world where homosexuals are terrorised by the state. Let’s not forget either that these are not always in far off climes, Northern Ireland has a first minister who has actively vetoed majority votes in its Assembly to allow same sex marriage.
I say all this to mark the fact that there is much more still to be done in the struggle for LGBT rights. We celebrate any freedoms we have gained in the UK in full consciousness of the need for solidarity for our LGBT brothers and sisters all over the world. For LGBT people to feel safe in their homes, their cities and be confident enough to express themselves creatively and freely.
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